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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING

MARCH 6, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
RIDE IN NEW FIRE TRUCK

Councilmembers assembled at 7:00 p.m. to ride and inspect the new fire truck.

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Councilmembers absent:
Richardson

Staff present:
Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Police Sergeant Macias, Fire Chief Myers, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Police Commander Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATIONS AND COMMENDATIONS


B.
Arthur & Elena Court - Sustainable San Mateo County Award (Out of Order)

Mayor Bologoff recognized Arthur and Elena Court for receiving an honorable mention award from Sustainable San Mateo County for their business and philanthropic contributions to environmental programs and read a written commendation.


A.
North County Fire Authority overview of accomplishments and successes

Fire Chief Myers provided copies of the North County Fire Authority’s annual report.  He gave a presentation on North County Fire’s background, objectives, and key accomplishments.  He commended the City Council and staff for establishing the JPA, noting the three participating cities have adopted uniform practices and response procedures, and sharing staffing, training, equipment has maximized overall efficiency.  Fire Chief Myers talked about the organizational structure of the Fire Authority and funding sources.  He discussed the Fire Authority’s ten-year strategic plan and goals.  

CM Conway asked how many firefighters are assigned to each company.  Fire Chief Myers responded that three or four firefighters are typically assigned, depending on the location and other staffing levels.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Fire Chief Myers for his presentation.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, let Councilmembers and citizens know that the Baylands Citizens Advisory Group (CAG) formed a Toxic Remediation Subcommittee, and that group will be meeting on March 7 at the Community Center from 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.  She said consultants will make a presentation and answer questions from members of the public.

Ms. Dillworth noted a representative from the Bay Area Air Quality Management District will speak at the CAG’s April 17 meeting.  

City Clerk Schroeder provided copies of written comments from Jeannine Hodge, Dana Dillworth, and Michael Warburton, of the Public Trust Alliance, expressing concerns about closing the public comment process for the Quarry EIR and denying citizens an additional chance to speak.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1280 - $ 365,676.72

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Payment Register No. 1280.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Conway asked to remove Item C.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 6, 2006

B. Approve City Council Minutes of February 14, 2006


D.
Accept Open Space and Ecology Committee Annual Report of Accomplishments


E.
Adopt Resolution No. 2006-07 designating applicant’s agent for Federal Emergency Management Agency funding/reimbursements

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approved Items A, B, D, and E.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Adopt Resolution No. 2006-04 certifying the Final Environmental Impact Report, adopting CEQA Findings and the Mitigation and Monitoring Program, for the One Quarry Road Project

CM Conway acknowledged letters from members of the community about appealing the Council’s previous decision to certify the Quarry EIR.  He asked if other Councilmembers would consider an appeal.


CM Barnes noted the first paragraph of the CEQA findings refer to public hearings on February 6, 21, and 27.  He recalled that the public hearing had been closed before February 27, and he recommended correcting the wording.  City Attorney Toppel agreed, and noted the reference to February 27 in the first sentence should be deleted.  Community Development Director Prince said the Council discussed the matter on February 27, but the public hearing had been closed at the previous meeting. 

CM Waldo proposed amending that sentence as follows:  “ . . . on February 6, 2006 and on February 21, 2006, and further Council discussion on February 27, 2006.”  Mr. Toppel expressed support for that amendment.

CM Waldo noted the word “constructions” in the first line of Item 6 on Page Three should be “construction.”  On Page Six, Item 18, he said the word “foot” should be inserted after “250” in the second sentence.


CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-04 as amended.  The motion was carried, 3 - 1 (CM Conway opposed).

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-08 amending the Traffic Advisory Committee Bylaws and consider appointment of applicants from interviews held on February 22, 2006

City Attorney Toppel noted the Traffic Advisory Committee wants to begin meeting on a quarterly basis rather than irregularly as needed.  The original resolution establishing the committee provided for five members, and the committee would like to increase that to a range between five and five.  Mr. Toppel observed that because of the advisory nature of the committee, having an even number of members will not be a problem.  He said another proposed revision to the bylaws is to specify that committee members are appointed by the Council rather than by the Mayor.

Referring to Section 1(b), “Term of Office,” CM Barnes recommended specifying a new chair and vice chair should be elected every year.  

CM Barnes questioned whether quarterly meetings were necessary, and he expressed concern about possible impacts on staff resources.  He proposed holding semi-annual meetings rather than quarterly meetings.  City Manager Holstine agreed that semi-annual meetings would be better from the staff’s perspective.  Councilmembers noted more frequent meetings can be held if necessary.  

CM Waldo recommended having the committee meet within the first quarter each year and thereafter as needed.

Mr. Toppel suggested specifying semi-annual meetings “and additional meetings as required.”  He drew attention to Section 1(e)(6), indicating issues can be referred to the committee by the City Council, the City Manager, the Director of Public Works, or the Chief of Police.

CM Barnes recommended requiring an annual report from the committee, and other Councilmembers supported that addition.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-08 as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Bologoff noted the Council selected three candidates for appointment at the February 21 meeting.  He made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to appoint Fred Jaramillo, Joe Riedell, and Ruth Sofaer-Morse to the Traffic Advisory Committee.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present. 

City Clerk Schroeder administered the oath of office to Fred Jaramillo, Joe Riedell and Councilmembers applauded the committee members.

NEW BUSINESS

A. Management Talent Exchange Program

City Manager Holstine said the Management Talent Exchange Program was created by the city managers of Palo Alto and Redwood City to promote short-term exchanges of staff to work on specific projects.  He said this was Brisbane’s first year of participation.  As part of the exchange program, Heather Shupe, from the City of Palo Alto, joined the staff to work on an Economic Vitality Program for Brisbane, and Brisbane’s Police Sergeant Macias worked in Redwood City’s City Manager’s office for three months.  He invited each of them to discuss their work.

1.
Receive oral presentation on Partnership Academy for Community Teamwork Program

Police Sergeant Macias said that during her time with Redwood City, she worked on a number of community-building projects.  She noted Redwood City has a citizens academy called the Partnership Academy for Community Teamwork (PACT).  In nine weekly Academy sessions, participants learn about each city department and its services, as well as whom to contact in emergencies.  Sergeant Macias observed that the PACT provides an opportunity to educate citizens, promote community interaction, and develop networks to better serve the community.  She recommended that Brisbane consider establishing a similar citizens academy program.

CM Barnes asked how many citizens participated in PACT.  Sergeant Macias replied that 35 to 40 people attended, and the course is offered twice a year.  She noted that the program works best with a good mix of participants and age ranges.  She said the group meets weekly for dinner, followed by a presentation.

Sergeant Macias advised that she has talked with the City Manager about launching an academy next fall to see how well it is received, and then considering additional offerings.

CM Barnes expressed support for the concept.  Councilmembers thanked Sergeant Macias for her report.

2.
Receive written report on Economic Vitality Program

Finance Director Schillinger noted the City Council established an Economic Vitality Subcommittee in October of 2004 to look at ways of preserving Brisbane’s unique character, enhancing its livability, and providing quality services to citizens.  He stated that 66 percent of Brisbane’s revenues come from local businesses, primarily in the form of sales taxes, but 70 percent of those revenues come from five large businesses, so the subcommittee was especially concerned about diversifying Brisbane’s revenue base.  Mr. Schillinger said the subcommittee focused on ways of retaining and attracting quality businesses, and making sure businesses in Brisbane pay an appropriate share of expenses.

Mr. Schillinger noted Heather Shupe worked with the staff to develop a business survey and identifying economic strategies.  He invited her to discuss her findings.

Ms. Shupe explained that the purpose of the survey was to find out how local businesses viewed Brisbane’s business climate, its strengths and weaknesses, and their interactions with the City and residents.  She reported that about 12 percent of the survey recipients responded, a fairly good result for a cold-call mailing.  About 60 percent of the respondents lease space in Brisbane, and about 40 percent own; 56 percent reported their business had a single location, 17 were branch locations, and 27 percent were a headquarters location.  Respondents also provided information on their workforces and hours.

Ms. Shupe reported that 90 percent of the respondents indicated they would choose to locate in Brisbane again.  They identified Brisbane’s primary strengths as its location; safety, quiet, and lack of traffic congestion; convenient freeway access; availability of warehouse space; relatively low business fees; and favorable relations with local police.  Ms. Shupe said some people recommended adding a Starbucks; others mentioned a pharmacy, gas station, grocery and retail stores, and pet services.  Weaknesses were lack of amenities, lack of space, lack of parking and transit, and lack of identity.

Ms. Shupe noted some respondents identified ways the City can help:  adding restaurants, attracting more businesses and people, responding quickly to citizen issues, encouraging growth; some recommended doing nothing.  People expressed interest in talking with City officials about development, planning, parking, and safety.  Other comments mentioned the need for more reliable power and communications, more service retailers, more space to grow, and more restaurants.

Ms. Shupe reviewed and discussed a number of economic development strategies identified by the subcommittee.  She talked about ideas for marketing Brisbane, outreach to businesses, increasing understanding of city services, offering problem-solving models, helping small businesses and entrepreneurs, and other activities like a farmers market and a Sierra Point shuttle services.

Mr. Schillinger elaborated on the City Council’s priority designations for the economic development strategies.  He noted the marketing focus will be on developing the “how-to” guide and a brochure about companies locating in Brisbane.  He advised that the City will hire two summer interns, one to work on economic vitality strategies, and another to work on a communication plan to improve interactions between the City, businesses, and residents.  Mr. Schillinger added that the farmers market and shuttle are high priorities.

CM Barnes noted there are businesses in South San Francisco that use the Oyster Point interchange and might be interested in a noontime shuttle.  He suggested that the staff contact those businesses.

Mayor Bologoff asked if any businesses at Sierra Point provide lunch service.  Mr. Schillinger responded that the Wal-Mart and Hitachi buildings have cafeterias, but they might not be open to the public.  Mayor Bologoff suggested contacting them as well, and Mr. Schillinger said the staff will follow up.

Mayor Bologoff recommended checking with South San Francisco’s noontime shuttle service.  Mr. Schillinger said South San Francisco has an on-call taxi service, but it is not heavily used.  He noted an on-call service might be an option for Brisbane, and there are other models as well.

CM Conway commented that some large companies subsidize cafeterias for employees, but employees often want to get away during their lunch breaks.

CM Conway recommended working more closely with the Chamber of Commerce.  He noted the City contributes $20,000 per year to the Chamber, and having their business members actively involved in economic vitality programs will help them succeed.

City Manager Holstine advised that the City has been working hand-in-hand with the Chamber on economic vitality issues.   He added that Ms. Shupe gave a presentation on the business survey at a recent Chamber meeting.

CM Barnes commented that the Chamber is constrained by its part-time staff and lack of resources.  He expressed support for the idea of the City and Chamber working together.

Mayor Bologoff and Councilmembers thanked Ms. Shupe for her work.


B.
Accept and review Mid-Year Budget and provide direction to staff on FY 2006/07 Budget

Finance Director Schillinger said he was pleased to report that the City’s financial outlook is continuing to improve.  He said sales tax revenues are higher than anticipated, the two hotels are doing better, and business license are growing.  Mr. Schillinger cautioned that a change in one of Brisbane’s major businesses could have a significant impact.  He said economic analysts predict that the economy will continue to grow slowly, real estate will continue to increase, but not as rapidly, and interest rates are expected to stay about the same.

Mr. Schillinger projected a $12,000 increase in reserves at year-end, consistent with the amount budgeted.  He noted the City purchased a fire engine this year, paved the area next to the skatepark to create a basketball court, and complete its records management and retention program, all without impacting the bottom line of the budget.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed his revenue and expenditure projections for FY 2006/07.  He recommended unfreezing a position in the Public Works Department and adding intermediate-level staff in the Community Development Department to assist with major projects such as the Baylands, the General Plan update process, the Northeast Ridge, and more complicated infill projects.  He noted summer interns can be used to complete a number of other important projects.

Mr. Schillinger said the Utility Fund is performing as expected, running a slight deficit.  He said water conservation has decreased revenues.  He suggested that the City consider changing the rate structure so more fixed costs are covered by the base rate.  He noted higher use would mean higher rates, and those increases would help fund capital improvement projects.  Mr. Schillinger recommended hiring HCF Group to analyze the City’s rate structure from this perspective.

Mr. Schillinger noted the Park and Recreation Fund will have slightly more cash at year-end than originally anticipated.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed last year’s budget projections and compared them with actual results and this year’s projections.  He noted the City anticipates running deficits over the next several years to pay for the City Hall remodel costs.  He recommended taking the $300,000 excess projected for FY 2009/10 and applying it to the fringe benefit fund to serve as a cushion against the next recession.

CM Conway commented that it might be better to use General Fund money to pay capital costs rather than making water users pay.  Mr. Schillinger recommended that the City Council consider various rate structures and their future impacts.  He noted the goal for the Utility Fund is to have it pay for itself.  He added that the rate study consultant will explore different options.

CM Barnes asked about the potential for relief from BAWSCA, a regional water users organization.  He noted that group is currently negotiating future water rates with the San Francisco PUC.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to accept the Mid-Year Budget.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider approval of City of Brisbane Reimbursement Policy for City officials

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the policy as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 509 to modify the requirements for membership on the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to introduce Ordinance No. 509 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports. 
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the Council adjourned to a closed session at 9:40 p.m.


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding existing litigation; San Bruno Mountain Watch vs. City of Brisbane, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9

ADJOURNMENT

At the conclusion of the closed session at 9:48 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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